COAST GUARD INVESTIGATIVE ASSOCIATION
SHADES OF GREEN

ORLANDO, FLORIDA

MINUTES OF MEETING

OCTOBER 5-8, 2007

MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE:  
Executive Committee:  President: Armand Chapeau; Vice-President: Raymond Sanford; Treasurer: George Finch; Executive Secretary: Howard Giblin; NE Regional Director: Al McClelland; SE Regional Director: William Miller; NW Regional Director: Lonnie Johnson; SW Regional Director: Susan Hayes; Conference Coordinator: Jeff Kilpatrick; 
Members: Walter Bodner; Kenneth Brandal; Norman Cherry; Woodrow Clookie; Maurice Cooper; Albert Dean; Richard DeRoche; Terry Doiron; Michael Ferrick; John Fuller; Richard Gardner; Pedro Gonzalez; Henry Hall; Harry Hamilton; Franklin Horsman; Joseph Kavanaugh; Ed Kirkland; Michael Kreynus; James Loesch; Frank Love; James McGrath; Phillip Mell; Dennis Morgan; Gus Oviedo; Jack Pina; Lebron Potter; Ottis Raybon; Robert Richardson; Donald Roark; Maurice Robillard; Dennis Robison; Albert Ruble; Pablo Sanchez; Frank Sanders; Frank Schaefer; Bruce Shiels; Morgan Spilsbury; Michael Stevens; John Stephens; Jerry Strunk; James Thomson; William Trapp; Jerry Wesson; Warren Wright
Friday, October 5, 2007

Members began checking in for the conference. Executive Committee met to review meeting agenda and conference schedule.

During the evening all were greeted and welcomed to Orlando at a reception hosted by  President, Armand “Toby” Chapeau.  The reception was a great time for friends and shipmates to catch up and reminisce about “the good old days”.  It was also a time to introduce spouses and family to other members and make new friends.  All had a great time. 

Saturday, October 6, 2007
General Session – Meeting was brought to order by President Chapeau.  Pledge of Allegiance was made.   Convocation was presented by President Chapeau.

President Chapeau addressed the members and wished this to be a productive and enjoyable meeting.

Guest Speaker John Cornett, Director, Coast Guard Investigative Service (CGIS) spoke on how CGIS (formerly CGI), has evolved in terms of types of investigations conducted and grown in terms of staffing.  Mr. Cornett pointed out that about 70% of CGIS investigations are now external, whereas in the past almost 100% were internal.  He stated that CGIS has resident agents and/or representatives in several foreign countries.  Agents are now civilian employees as well as active duty military members.  Director Cornett also talked about how the CGIS has become an internationally recognized organization and is now working with such agencies as INTERPOL.
Mr. Cornett informed us that all training for CGIS agents and other Coast Guard Law Enforcement personnel is completed at the Coast Guard Law Enforcement Training Center located within the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center (FLETC), Glynco, Ga.

Mr. Cornett also pointed out that, as in most agencies, CGIS has a great need for female and minority agents and asked the group to actively recruit applicants for CGIS.  He asked if members know of any qualified person to let him or his office know and they will provide application forms to the individual.
Mr. Cornett stated that CGIS has been credited with recovering $72 million in fines and other sources during the first quarter of the year. 

Mr. Cornett opened the presentation to a question and answer session.  This resulted in discussions that clearly show how much CGIS has evolved into a major investigative agency from what most of us “old timers” faced during our tenures.  It was clear that “old timers” were an important part of the process and growth and can still be of assistance to the “new generation” of investigators, particularly in the recruiting of new candidates.
Minutes of the meeting from the June 2006 were presented by Howard Giblin, Executive Secretary.  A motion was made to accept the minutes, seconded and passed by a majority vote of members present.
CGIA Treasurers Report was presented by George Finch, Treasurer.  George corrected a typo error in the report to show that the balance of the account to be $8,753.95 and after some discussion a motion to accept the report was made, seconded and approved by majority vote of members present. There was a recommendation that the financial books be audited and President Chapeau directed the Treasurer to arrange for an audit of the books. 
(NOTE:  As directed George Finch, Treasurer, sent the required information and documents for the audit to Michael Stephens on October 22, 2007.)

A copy of the communication from Coast Guard Headquarters approving the organization to use the words “COAST GUARD” in our title was presented to the members.  During the discussion of this item the subject came up regarding the use of, or not use of, the words “United States or U.S.” in the title of our organization.  President Chapeau explained why the words “United States or U. S.” were not added to the title of our organization.   Even so, Al McClelland proposed that the words “United States or U.S.” be added to the title of the organization.  This proposal was seconded and approved by a majority vote of the members present.   (NOTE:  Subsequent to this President Chapeau, in an email dated April 23, 2008 more clearly explained the reason why the words “United States or U.S.” were not included in the title of our organization.  To quote the email:  
“At the 2006 conference a committee was appointed to write the by-laws.  That committee did little for a period of three months.  In September of 2006, I wrote a draft of the by-laws and sent it to CG HQ for review.  Over the next three months that process took place and in early January I received the draft back with some minor corrections and a statement from a lawyer at CGHQ stating there was "no objection" to using the words Coast Guard in the By-Laws.  On January 11, 2007 I had open heart surgery and two weeks later a second surgery to remove a staph infection and two weeks later a third surgery to reconstruct my chest.  My activities were severely limited until the end of June.  That is why it took so long to get things done.
 

The words or letters "United States" or "US" were stricken at HQ review.  There are only two organizations that are allowed to use United States Coast Guard in their title or charter and they are the Chief's Association and the Warrant Officers Association.  All of the rest: CG Sea Veterans, CG Combat Veterans, CG CW Operators, The Ancient Order of the Pterodactyl (CG Aviators), CG Foundation and others just use Coast Guard in their Title or By-Laws.
For reference see Title 14USC639.  If any member insists on inserting the words "United States Coast Guard" into the by-laws and is successful we could lose our statement of no objection and be subject to criminal prosecution (emphasis added)..
For the rest of the day individuals broke up into various committees to address issues regarding the organizations procedures and status of CGIA.   The following committees met and conferred on how to best address their specific issues. Regional Directors met to coordinate information/proposals and Charter/By-Laws Committee; Status of Incorporation Committee; Status of Tax Exempt/Non-Profit Committee; Membership Committee; and CGIA LOGO Committee. 
REGIONAL DIRECTORS

The Regional Directors met and discussed ways to coordinate information and collaborate between Regions.  They recommended the following:
1. Obtain and update a list of CGIA members and potential members within their respective regions and be more active in communicating with those individuals.

2. Whenever possible make personal visits with CGIA members and potential members within their regions.

3. Be active in supporting the goals of CGIA and CGIS operations.

4. Actively seek applications for membership in CGIA and employment opportunities with CGIS.
There was an open discussion on where and when to have the 2008 CGIA Conference.  A discussion on where to hold the 2008 conference developed and Al McClelland, Director of the NE Region and Lonnie Johnson, Director of the NW Region offered to and made a case for their respective Regions to host the 2008 conference.

President Chapeau reminded the members that the guidelines set up in our By-Laws calls for a rotation between regions and since all previous conferences were held in the East Coast the NW Region should be the host for the 2008 conference. The NW Region was awarded the responsibility for hosting the 2008 conference. (NOTE:  Lonnie Johnson, NW Regional Director had a massive heart attack on his way home from this meeting and had multiple by-pass heart surgery.  As a result of this episode, Susan Hayes, SW Regional Director offered to take the responsibility for hosting the 2008 CGIA conference.  President Chapeau agreed and directed Ms Hayes to proceed with the plans to host the CGIA 2008 conference.)   
CGIA LOGO COMMITTEE 
Harry Hamilton, Chair of CGIA LOGO Committee presented two different LOGOS for the members to consider.  After much discussion neither proposal was accepted by the majority of members present. This ended up in a standstill and no new LOGO was accepted by the members present.
INCORPORATION COMMITTEE
James McGrath, Chair of Incorporation Committee, presented information on incorporation in Nevada.  After much discussion and presentations to the members present it was voted to do further research on where, i.e., Nevada, Delaware, to incorporate.  The committee was directed to conduct further research and make recommendations to the Executive Committee.
TAX EXEMPT/NON-PROFIT COMMITTEE:

George Finch presented information on the process and stated that he was in touch with the IRS and following up on this issue.  It does not appear to be a difficult process and does not require the association to be incorporated to qualify.    

It was proposed, seconded and approved by the majority of members present to conduct further research on pursuing Tax Exempt Status (IRS designation) and/or Non-Profit Status (Incorporation designation).  George Finch, Treasurer is following up with this and has had contact with the IRS.  The Tax Exempt and Non-Profit status are independent of each other.
Meeting adjourned for the day.  

Sunday, October 7, 2008

Conference business continued.  
BY-LAWS COMMITTEE

There was a proposal to update the language to CGIA By-Laws.  The changes to the By-Laws were reviewed extensively and presented to the members for consideration.  After much discussion and voting many of the changes recommended were adopted and others reworded to fit appropriately and accepted.  

The BY-LAWS Committee met and determined that there were many areas of the By-Laws that needed attention.  The Committee developed some proposals for changes and Susan Hayes, Chair of the committee presented the information to the members for discussion and resolution.  Chair Hayes went over each paragraph of the By-Laws and presented an option and/or a time for any member to make recommendations.  There was considerable discussion on the changes to the By-Laws and as each paragraph was discussed there was either a motion to accept, which was seconded and carried by the majority of members present, in each case or there were no recommendations for a change.   Chair Hayes typed up the revised version voted by the members present and a copy is attached to these minutes. 
MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE

Walt Bodner, Chair of Membership Committee presented some ideas for the committee.  First, he has not heard from several of the committee members.  The recommendation was for the Chair to know who is on the committee and for the committee members be active in the committees responsibilities.  The consensus was that CGIA should have a working and effective Membership Committee to oversee recruitment of members and review and verify eligibility to become a member of the association.  The committee should receive, review and recommend approval/disapproval of all applications for membership into CGIA.  The committee found a need to streamline the membership application process and have one that has a defined process and responsibility.  Approved membership applications should then be forwarded to Marty Martinez, Deputy Director of CGIS for verification of applicant’s service in CGIS or its former equivalent.

At present the Executive Secretary is doing a lot of the procedural work and it has worked out so far but it is a lot of work and the Membership Committee should take that workload from the Executive Secretary.  
There was a question on whether CGIA should have “Associate Membership” and “Honorary Membership” status and, if so, what are the guidelines for these categories of members.  The By-Laws would have to be amended to reflect this information.
The committee recommended a change in dues collection from the present $35 bi-annually to $17.50 annually.  A motion was made to accept this change, seconded, and approved by majority vote of those members present.  This change to the By-Laws becomes affective with the year July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010.  

The committee drafted and presented a new version of the CGIA Membership Application and CGIA Membership Card.  A motion to accept both was made, seconded and approved by majority vote of the members present.  

The Membership Committee deliberated and discussed the following issues: 

1.  A. Pedro Gonzalez indicated he would commit to encouraging Associate Membership as new agents entered the system at FLETC.  The Committee recommended that a brochure be developed.

B. The Committee agreed the best way to recruit new members is by one on one contact in person, via email, etc.  

C. Encourage each association member to recruit at least one member between this meeting and next years meeting.

D. Committee agreed that an excellence source would be postings in websites such as CYBERCOP and Fred’s Place. 
E.  Committee recommends Executive Board ask CGIS leadership for telephone numbers of SAC’s so members know where to call for information on applicant referrals, local events of interest, etc.

F.  Committee agreed membership roster needs to be updated as dues are paid.  Group felt that is the responsibility of the Secretary and recommends deleting “forwarding the applications to the Executive Committee”.   
2.
A. The Committee agreed that membership eligibility requirements already existed in the 

By-Laws and no further action is necessary.  

B. The Committee recommended Under Article III, Section 1 of the By-Laws that the 
word “area” be added between Headquarters and district and “are or” between who 
and were.

C.  Article III, Section 2 recommends that Associate Members have no vote.  There was 

some discussion that with a no vote status dues should be less that for the regular 
members.

D. Article III, Section 3 – The committee recommended that the term “other 
membership” be better defined.


E.  Article III, Section 4 – the committee recommends renumber as Section  and 
recommends deleting the words “organization of to the” and changing “service” to 
Association. Section 4 would then read “Honorary membership may be conferred upon 
any person by the Executive Board for outstanding acts of friendship and service to the 
Coast Guard Investigative Association. 


F.  Renumber sections as appropriate.


G.  Article III, Section 7 – the committee recommends eliminating this section until a 
budget has been established and there is a better idea on what the Association operating 
costs will be.  The Committee felt that $200 was too low and would result in everyone 
signing up as a “Life Member”.  Before setting amount consult with other organizations. 

3.
Develop application for membership – Current form circulated and the committee agreed 
the current application is sufficient but recommended adding the following:  


A.  A “referred by” line should be on the form.

B.  Change “served as” section to reflect membership types in By-Laws.

4.  A. There was much discussion on how the current application process works/should work.  Current process discussed and the Committee recommended current process should continue.


B. The committee recommends that the By-Laws Committee develop a section for removing or withdrawing membership of a member for a variety of reasons (i.e. felony conviction, discrediting the Association, etc.).

5.
The Committee recommends designing a Membership Card.  Charter member card circulated for review.  Harry Hamilton briefed group on LOGO recommendations. Committee recommends the membership card include the following:  Association LOGO (once approved); Membership Status (Regular, Associate, etc.); Name; Membership Number; Expiration Date or Member Since date; maybe a signature.

NOMINATING COMMITTEE FOR ELECTION OF OFFICERS 2008

In 2008 the terms of the present CGIA Officers and Trustees (Regional Directors) will expire.  A committee was appointed to solicit nominations for each of the positions in the Executive Committee (President, Vice-President, Executive Secretary and Treasurer and the four Regional Directors positions).  All Officers will be completing their terms in office in 2008.  Elected officers hold office for a two year term.

President Chapeau appointed Mike Kreynus as Chairperson with Bill Miller and ________ as members.  

Vice President, Ray Sanford gave a very informative presentation on the CYBERCOP site.  Each member should get an invitation from him to join this outstanding site.  It is a secure site that can be used to communicate with many law enforcement agencies and members of CGIA.  If you have not heard from Ray or wish to know more about it you can contact him at: K7va@comcast.net for further information.

The 2007 conference concluded with a dinner on Sunday evening.  The guest speaker was VADM D. Brian Peterman, Commander, Atlantic Area.  VADM Peterman showed up early and mingled with the members before dinner.  He was a pleasant, congenial and knowledgeable person and all enjoyed speaking with him, before the dinner or after dinner.  VADM  Peterman, presented an outstanding and informative talk about the Coast Guard’s role in Law Enforcement and the Homeland Security.   It was a great honor to meet VADM Peterman.

An auction for The Memorial Award for the last surviving Plank-Owner was won by William “Bill” Steel with a bid of $240.  This winning bid makes “Bill” the keeper of the bottle. 
A proposal to close the 2008 conference was made, seconded and carried by majority vote of members present.  
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